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CALL TO ORDER  The meeting was called to order at 2:22 pm.  MSU to approve today’s agenda.  Approval of the minutes of April 8 was postponed to the next meeting.  
PUBLIC COMMENT Basic Skills Initiative Committee Chair James Carranza reported the committee held a workshop on Saturday, April 12, and will meet April 23, 4:30-7:30 to complete necessary paperwork and finalize common goals to guide us for the next four years.  Goals include making basic skills a campus priority, part of various processes and clearly stated on websites, and providing professional development to share expertise and feedback among disciplines.  Implementing the goals involves collegial and standard practices, nothing we can’t do.  The goals must be submitted to the state by May 1, which is before the next Governing Council meeting.  The committee hopes to have a draft tomorrow to email to Governing Council members so we can send our comments to Jeremy.  Ideally we would present this as an information item, take it back to constituent groups for dialogue, then vote on it as an action item.  Brandon said everything has to be supported by an effective practice from the poppy copy. We aren’t inventing anything new.   

Our paperwork for the state looks good, and we can revisit it next year.  A website is being set up for feedback on basic skills.  Dan is seeking an ed code citation on whether part-timers are eligible for professional development money.  Jeremy said basic skills is a 10+1 issue, so faculty have primacy, and the document requires the academic senate president’s signature.  When he signs it, it means the faculty as a whole has bought into it.  Ideally we go through the process to get buy-in, to reduce the chance of future battles.  James reported the April 12 workshop had 35 people from all different areas.  Jeremy noted Governing Council is elected to represent faculty.  Workshop participants represent themselves.  The $100,000/year basic skills money is not large, and this is the first of only five years during which the money will be available.  75% of our students will be in basic skills level courses after Fall ‘09.  Basic skills courses are non-degree applicable.  A goal for the committee is to institutionalize basic skills professional development structures (that is, assure ongoing funding) so when external money is no longer there, we’ll still do it.  James said there will be goals and action steps for each area, including professional development, counseling, instruction, and curriculum.  One recommendation is a professional development coordinator.  Dan said something similar is happening at Skyline and Canada.  Jeremy said most community colleges have far more mature plans than ours.  There are 19 pilot colleges.  A number of colleges took the opportunity to prepare to implement the unfunded student equity mandate by articulating plans for underrepresented groups, then marched forward when the funding came.

PRESIDENT’S REPORT Mike Claire received a letter from ACCJC President Barbara Beno stating that under U.S. Department of Education guidelines, colleges are now required to correct deficiencies within a two-year period.  Demonstrating progress is not sufficient.   What used to be called a Progress Report is now called a Follow-up Report.  Jeremy said we will not necessarily be off warning after the accreditation team’s visit in October.  ACCJC is itself accredited.  In its most recent accreditation review, some of the appointees of U. S. Secretary of Education Margaret Spellings told ACCJC it wasn’t being tough enough, and would lose its own accreditation unless it was tougher on colleges.  Jeremy said we are looking for clarity on that.  ACCJC makes are two kinds of recommendations: for deficiency (which must be fixed quickly) and for progress.  We weren’t told which of our recommendations were in each category.  The team wrote its report last fall and the commission met in January to make its recommendations to us, but before doing so the commission got their own recommendations from the U. S. Department of Education.  Rather than changing the standards for the next accreditation cycle, they held us accountable for a set of standards which was not in place at the time we were accredited.  
Mike Claire is trying to find out explicitly what we need to do to get off warning.  Not having an educational master plan is clearly a deficiency.  SLO issues are unclear.  SLO/assessment is graded with five possible scores:  1. SLOs articulated; 2. Assessment methodologies identified; 3. Assessment done; 4. Assessment data analyzed; 5. Results integrated into the next cycle of the planning process.  They expect us to have done assessment for all SLOs.  Right now 61% of our courses have SLOs, 58-59% with identified methodologies.  There’s a lot of work to do.  Brandon said English plans to finish assessment by the end of October.  Dan said initially we were told linking faculty evaluation to SLOs would not be an issue with the accreditation team this October.  Jeremy said there is no pressure to make that link.  Skyline is dealing with it by having working on assessment as one of the duties assigned to faculty, not by holding faculty accountable for how well their students do.

Jeremy said we’ve made tremendous progress, but with no educational master plan, no technology plan, and no clear ties among plans, we will have to task people over the summer.  We need funds to do that.  We are under the gun, trying to figure out how to respond to all this.  Skyline’s president is on the commission.  We could use their educational master plan template and borrow some things, but we have our own culture and we don’t want to throw away what makes us us.  
NEW BUSINESS – EDUCATIONAL MASTER PLAN UPDATE  The educational master plan committee has met for a year, and has built a planning calendar and planning structures.  Relationships among these have been identified: what feeds into what, and when.  Now we pump content into it.  One of our issues is how we access data for use when planning.  The consulting firm will help us collect data, come up with planning assumptions – here is what past trends indicate is likely to occur in the future, and based on the strategic plan, what we will do about it.  This should save us a lot of time, and we can do a lot of it over summer.  In the fall, we can articulate strategic directions.  The consulting firm, which is not part of ACCJC, has done about 100 educational master plans.  Andreas Wolf has compared it to hiring a really good tax accountant.  Jeremy said it seems like a good idea.  Jeremy will figure out who and what is needed, and what is time critical.  
SPRING PLENARY REPORT  Diana reported on the ASCCC Spring Plenary.  A statement from ASCCC about cheating puts disciplinary action in the hands of Student Services.  In cases of plagiarism or cheating, instructors may give a failing grade in the assignment or activity, but not in the whole course.  Jeremy said this contradicts our plagiarism policy, so we have to suspend that policy.  He suggested Diana put together a committee in the fall to revise our policy.

A PowerPoint used at a breakout session on changes to course outline requirements from California Community Colleges vice chancellor of academic affairs Carole Bogue-Feinour is at http://www.asccc.org/events/sessions/spring2008/materials/PCAH_Title5.ppt.   The course outline, not the instructor’s syllabus, is the contract between the college and students, and is the basis for challenging a grade.  Carole is very generous if a course outline makes it to her.  If there are deficiencies, she will make a notation for the college curriculum committee.  If the submitter makes the changes, her office will approve it.  Otherwise, it will not.  
We have a good grip on basic skills for math and reading, but vocational education needs attention.  Vocational education programs must both follow the rigor of academia and provide the skills of their area.  Basic skill levels in English and math needed for associate degrees will rise in fall 2009. 
Minimum quals are being reevaluated for disciplines not requiring a masters’ degree.  Faculty, mostly adjuncts, are being hired without minimum quals: a bachelor’s degree and three years teaching, or an associate degree and six years teaching.  Years in industry doesn’t mean a person can teach.  A move to lower minimum quals for technical, trade, or vocational education was shot down.  One point of confusion: rarely is someone hired under eminence (the strength of their professional reputation.)  Such people still have to meet minimum quals, or have a qualified instructor of record for their classes, so the college would be paying two instructors for their classes.  
NEW BUSINESS – PLUS/MINUS GRADE VOTE RESULTS  District-wide there were 209 votes on plus-minus grading, of which 69.8% were yes.  CSM was 75% yes.  Any change must be District-wide, and must be approved by the Board of Trustees.  As a 10+1 issue, the Senate has primacy, and DAS will likely make the recommendation very soon.  How soon we can implement it is unclear.  ITS must modify some software.  Skyline’s faculty has a view different from their Governing Council’s.  It looked like Skyline would register a minority opinion to the Board, but that is less likely after the vote.  Skyline’s Governing Council believed that more accurate grades would hurt students, and were concerned that CSU ignores +/- when students transfer.  CSU is the #1 place our students go, but a majority of all our students do not transfer to CSU.  Our plus/minus grades do count at UC and private institutions.  Foothill-de Anza did a careful analysis and found students’ aggregate GPAs are not affected by plus/minus grades.
BUDGET CUT RESOLUTION  Dan Kaplan reported AFT has been meeting with Board members two at a time on the resolution protesting the Governor’s 10% budget cut.  He met with Trustees Schwarz and Mandelkern on March 12 and got their support.  Trustee Holober and Student Trustee Richael Young told Dan the resolution is on the Board’s April 30 agenda.  Hopefully it will pass without debate.  The situation is as dire as the resolution makes it seem.  In his cover letter, Dan asked if we could have a press conference, as we did about Prop 92.  Dan, Jeremy, Trustee Richard Holober, Student Trustee Richael Young, and AFT President Ernie Rodriguez spoke at that press conference.  It got a lot of coverage, including a San Mateo County Times article, and was dubbed in Mandarin on local Chinese TV.  Dan said Jeremy spoke from the heart, with no need for prepared remarks.  There has been no response to the press conference idea.  Dan would talk about the effect on our students.  Dan said it would be nice if Governing Council would approve the sentiment of the resolution.  Jeremy said DAS has talked about it, but hasn’t shopped it around.  
Jeremy reported we are putting the Policy Trust Committee back together to look at the faculty evaluation process for full- and part-timers.  Its work could take up to two years.  The rationale is in an article in the March 2008 Advocate.  We asked for two faculty members to represent faculty interests.  AFT is working with the district to get released time, and wants the committee up and running by fall semester.  Teeka will be the AFT rep.  The union role on the Trust Committee is looking after faculty rights, and the senate role is looking after curricular issues.  Members discussed possible candidates.  We can make recommendations at our next meeting.  Jeremy was concerned that people who volunteer don’t always have the expertise.  He would ask deans help us find people if we direct him to do so.  Kathleen called going to the deans a good idea. 
NEW BUSINESS – ETHICS STATEMENT  Jeremy said there have been lots of twists and turns, but it comes down to this: the AAUP statement of professional ethics is good enough.  Jeremy’s only concern is it focuses more on research than on teaching.  The District is pushing us to get it a policy.  There has been some battling over words.  The AAUP statement is something everyone can agree on, and the other two colleges are willing to accept it.  MSU to accept the AAUP statement of professional ethics.

NEW BUSINESS – PROGRAM REVIEW TEMPLATE  Jeremy said we are being asked to revise our program review template.  The accreditation team had problems with our present process.  We need bold changes.  We don’t tie planning to evidence, or feed assessment back into planning.  The program review subcommittee – Diana Bennett, Dave Danielson, and Sandra Stefani Comerford – looked at templates from different colleges and tried to prepare something that would address the assessment team’s concerns and be workable here.   Jeremy walked through the proposed document.  The name will be changed to program review and planning.  A key point is to be explicit about what we intend to do with the program.  We will house this in a program like CurricuNET, into which we will enter text fields.  It stores, archives, and makes updates easily, so an entry made in one place shows up accurately every place.  Canada saw Curricunet and liked it, as did we.  Skyline will hear their presentation as well.  In evaluating SLOs, ask what did you look at and what did you find?  It is likely the text for each field will need to be made more descriptive, easier to follow and clear as possible.  Jeremy asked whether this is the right direction.

Rosemary reported Accounting eliminated hours by arrangement (HBA) and asserted the college needs to define clearly what faculty and students have to do for HBA.  Jeremy said the issue arose at Foothill, and West Valley is being audited over it.  Their administrators were attaching one or even two HBA to courses, in some cases without telling the course instructors.  It was blatant.  There were newspaper articles about it.  We are judicious in HBA hours and we track them.  Instructors are aware of them and agree to having them.  HBA is pedagogically sound, providing educational opportunities for students outside of class, including lab hours and other activities.  16 hours/semester counts as one hour overload, and increases what we can charge the state.  Students neither pay extra nor earn an extra unit.    
Members discussed measuring productivity.  The college target LOAD number for instruction is 525, but varies by program.  Data will be given to us so we can analyze and plan.  The instructional program review template isn’t a great across the board fit for student services.  Teresa said the library has both student services and instruction missions, and will have a different target.  It’s not clear how to measure its productivity.  Data used for instructional programs do not measure the impact of the library, or prove anything about how students use the collection.  The library does have SLOs which can be evaluated.  Jeremy said programs are different, with different pedagogical needs and different types of productivity.  How can we document not just productivity, but other aspects we would like to improve?  We are doing program review in instruction, student services, and institutional support services including administration.  The latter will require work plans and demonstrations of how programs serve students.  Kathleen called that essential.  It has been a missing piece.  Administrators provide data but faculty is tasked with reviewing and writing up narrative.  
Members discussed workload issues.  Every year there are fewer and fewer full-time faculty to do such things, turning us into mini-administrators.  That is part of the double-edged sword of shared governance.  We must make decisions in the 10+1 areas or administrators will make them for us.  A faculty burden is to provide our own analysis of each program.  The deans don’t know the inner workings of the programs.  To reduce our workload, we need to identify ways our administrators can help.  We no longer have to do program review every year.  CurricuNET will change the type of work we have to do, and make it easy to archive and access.  We might end up with the same amount of work, but it will more meaningful and closer to what we have been trained to do.  We could use technology for what we do now.  The electronic form will have prompts to insert text.   We can use additional dialogue and drop-down menus to give people more direction.  Since the document drives new faculty hires and equipment requests, program review people need to update numbers annually, check whether everything is in alignment with goals, and explain any major changes.
Jeremy gave background on the validation team idea.  Program review needs a public presentation element.  One option is the Skyline model, an all college forum.  Another is validation teams.  Currently, our program review is used only for faculty and equipment requests.  It doesn’t invite critical analysis of programs or lead to improvements.  We have program improvement and viability because we’re no longer serving the community the best way we could.  That misalignment grew over time.  A validation team would be a group, including CSM people, a program invites to observe what the program is doing and make recommendations for improvements.   Eileen said business community people do this for vocational ed.  Jeremy likes the idea of big productions, since we know little about each other.  Skyline does that on a six year cycle, but many in our faculty do not like public presentations, and six years is too infrequent.  The validation team is a way to fulfill the goal of transparency.  CSU invites in a team to visit each department and give feedback.  That is not too onerous.  Get people to read our program reviews and dialogue with us about what would be good for our students.    Program review would have an audience.  

NEW BUSINESS – SLO/ASSESSMENT COMMITTEE UPDATE  This is an information item today but approval of the template will be an action item May 13.  It needs to be refined.  They want one set of GE SLOs (what we call ISLOs) to cover all programs leading to a degree, and separate SLOs for each program leading to a certificate, such as nursing, dental hygiene, and welding, and SLOs for each course in any degree or certificate program.   We have completed SLOs for over 60% of courses.  We have ISLOs (GE SLOs, articulated, and with some assessment.)  For individual programs, we have a lot of SLOs we don’t need, and a lot we need but don’t have.  They changed the model on us.  It’s not clear how it applies to student services.  Labs need two kinds of assessment: student services outcomes, and efficiency.  CSM has an SLO coordinator for instruction, and Eileen has released time to do the same for student services.  Every student services program will have SLOs and program review.  Jeremy suggested Eileen call people at other colleges to see what they do, and check the ASCCC website for information about colleges, such as Cabrillo, which recently passed accreditation.  Skyline passed but got recommendations.  Teresa said every library course has SLOs.  Library Studies is not technically a program since it doesn’t lead to a degree or certificate, but it must show how course SLOs tie in with GE SLOs.  Most programs have already filled out the alignment matrix.  
Jeremy said programs turn in reviews to the Senate, which simply forwards them to the VPI’s office.  Susan pulls out and aggregates goals and other key items and uses that as a basis for funding new positions and equipment.  What remains are just shelf documents.  We had worked hard to avoid that, by stripping down what’s in program review.  Now the accreditation team says we don’t use data, and we don’t demonstrate, for example, how new hires help the program or how smart classrooms improve our teaching.  

Jeremy reported Skyline’s program review procedure has been in place for a long time.  Faculty from all over campus come to their gallery theater to see program presentations.  People try to outdo each other.  Powerpoints show what programs offer and do.  One featured a blue whale whose weight equaled the weight lost by a group of PE students.  Diana called it a great way to showcase an area, and also to talk about what’s wrong.  Some instructors don’t like it.  Others think it’s spectacular.  At Canada, which also has a six year cycle, reviews are simply presented to the Curriculum Committee.  Jim said in defense of a stripped down model, we once did program reviews every six years.  Make it easy to collect baseline data, and create a document people can and would do.  He doesn’t think our campus culture supports the Skyline model.  A validation team seemed expedient, to give some transparency and get the perspectives and recommendations of people from off-campus and from other programs on campus.   Have a different team every three years.

We need a big group for the last meeting of the year, May 13. Two Educational Master Plan consultants will present a lot of data and have asked for 45 minutes.  We hope to get our basic program review template approved.  Program reviews will be due in April, not in the fall.  Our other tasks are lighter in spring, and having a better time frame to argue for new faculty positions will allow us to get job announcements out sooner.  Program reviews and division work plans, which will be updated every July, will work off each other, with a calendar for the back and forth.  They will have explicit ties into the educational master plan, use lots of data, and consider trends.  There will be interaction between plans at different levels, which the accreditation agency says we’re not doing enough.  Jeremy will send an electronic copy tomorrow, for our feedback.  
SENATE ELECTION  Nomination of officers will be completed by email. Balloting for senate officers and by-laws changes will also be by email, using the software Patty Dilko used for the plus/minus grading issue.   Diana Bennett will handle the electronic part; Rick Ambrose will take care of the results.
Jeremy announced the Budget Subcommittee is now the Budget Planning Committee.  

ADJOURNMENT  The meeting was adjourned at 4:04 p.m.  The next meeting will be May 13, 2008.
